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...........................................
QUARTERLY BOARD MEETING 

 OF THE 

 STATE PLUMBING BOARD OF LOUISIANA

BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA

November 15, 2018
The Quarterly Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana was called to order by Vice-Chairman, Kelly Craft, at 9:57 a.m.

The following persons were in attendance:

	BOARD MEMBERS
	ADVISORY BOARD 
	       STAFF
	                        GUESTS

	Kelly Craft
	Keith Bienvenu
	Ashley J. Tullier
	Don Traylor

	Carl N. Bourgeois
	Ellis J. Bourque, III
	Ashleigh W. Cambre
	Joseph Matt

	Larry Reiling
	Bryan Tabor
	Dustine Tullier
	Roy Young

	Terry Smith
	Fred Robillard
	Harleigh Corcoran
	Tyrone Carey

	Randall McGee
	Mike Joiner
	DaKacia York
	William Gray

	 
	Trey Giglio (conf. call)
	Jayde Sibley
	Gene Martin

	
	
	Pat Olivier
	Jay Huckabee

	
	
	Glen Gremillion
	Jason Martin

	
	
	Mark Sheridan
	Julie Richard Spencer

	
	
	David Nunez
	Wayne Lafleur

	
	
	John Odum
	Mike McGraw

	
	
	Brad Holland
	Micah Chifici

	
	
	Fred Fontenot
	Crystal Carter

	
	
	Jim York
	Bob Thoman

	
	
	Blaine Matte
	Travis Curtis

	
	
	
	Al Smith

	
	
	
	Todd Billiot

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


INVOCATION: Randall McGee   
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Kelly Craft
ROLL CALL: Ashleigh W. Cambre  
PRESENTATIONS

a.) Presentations –  New SPBLA Employee – Jayde Sibley – Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft welcomed Jayde Sibley to the Plumbing Board.
                      APPLICATION COMMITTEE

a.) Journeyman Application – Michael A. McGraw – 
On August 27, 2018 the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana received a Journeyman Plumber Application from Mr. Michael A. McGraw. Mr. McGraw submitted his application along with W-2’s and payroll documents after the rule changed for the voucher process. Mr. McGraw has been employed with LaFleur’s Plumbing, LLC since 2002-2004 and then hired again in 2015 to present. Mr. McGraw has over 10,400 hours of experience. Mr. McGraw is requesting to be eligible to take the Journeyman Plumber Exam through W-2’s and payroll documents and not have to enroll in an Apprenticeship Program. 
MOTION:
To accept Mr. McGraw’s application based on the required W-2’s and payroll documents provided.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION: 
CARRIED
b.) Journeyman Application – Bob E. Thoman, Jr. – 

On October 1, 2018 the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana received a Journeyman Plumber Application from Mr. Bob E. Thoman, Jr. Mr. Thoman submitted his application along with W-2’s after the rule changed for the voucher process. Mr. Thoman has been employed with Labiche Plumbing since 2013. Mr. Thoman has over five (5) years of experience. Mr. Thoman is requesting to be eligible to take the Journeyman Plumber Exam through W-2’s and not have to enroll in an Apprenticeship Program. 

MOTION: 
To accept Mr. Thoman’s application based on the required W-2’s provided.
MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION:
CARRIED

c.) Journeyman Application – Wayne Gray – 
On October 23, 2018 the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana received a Journeyman Plumber Application from Mr. Wayne Gray. Mr. Gray submitted his application along with W-2’s and payroll documents after the rule changed for the voucher process. Mr. Gray has been employed with LaFleur’s Plumbing, LLC since 2013. Mr. Gray has over five (5) years of experience. Mr. Gray is requesting to be eligible to take the Journeyman Plumber Exam through W-2’s and payroll documents and not have to enroll in an Apprenticeship Program. 

MOTION: 
To accept Mr. Gray’s application based on the required W-2’s and payroll documents provided.
MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH

SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION: 
CARRIED
d.) Journeyman Application – Micah Chifici – 

On November 8, 2018 the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana received a Journeyman Plumber Application from Mr. Micah Chifici. Mr. Chifici submitted his application along with W-2’s after the rule changed for the voucher process. Mr. Chifici has been employed with Labiche Plumbing since 2013. Mr. Chifici has over five (5) years of experience. Mr. Chifici is requesting to be eligible to take the Journeyman Plumber Exam through W-2’s and not have to enroll in an Apprenticeship Program. 

MOTION: 
To accept Mr. Chifici’s application based on the required W-2’s provided. 
MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH

SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION: 
CARRIED
ENFORCEMENT

a.) Violation Appeal – Tyrone A. Carey, Sr. – 

On February 19, 2018, State Plumbing Board of Louisiana Enforcement Officer, Mr. Mark Sheridan, observed a large white panel truck traveling West Bound on I-10 near Esplanade Avenue in New Orleans, Louisiana. This work vehicle displayed the company name, “Arey’s Plumbing & Repair Service” on the side of the van as well as the License #5254 and company phone number (504-382-4379). However; this work vehicle failed to include a business address on either the sides or rear of the work vehicle. The SPBLA database was checked and it did not include any listings for Arey’s Plumbing, however; the LJP number on the truck (5254) and phone number (504-382-4379) are assigned to Tyrone A. Carey, Sr. who is shown to be employed by Jeff Savoie’s Plumbing Inc. Since it was unsafe and impractical to stop the vehicle, an Inspection Report was forwarded to SPBLA and the owner. Further investigation and a conversation with the owner of Jeff Savoie’s Plumbing (LMP #1057) revealed that Tyrone Carey has not worked for Jeff Savoie’s Plumbing in over seven years and Mr. Savoie had no idea that Tyrone Carey was listed as an employee of Jeff Savoie’s Plumbing on the SPBLA database. Mr. Sheridan cited Mr. Carey for Operating a Plumbing Business Without a License. On April 9, 2018, we received a response from Mr. Carey in writing that stated the following: To Whom It May Concern and I emphasize to whom it may concern this is my personal vehicle, no one owns the vehicle, but me (Tyrone A Carey Sr.) no one pays for gas, no one pays for mantance on it; no one pays for the tires but me; to get back & forth anywhere I need to go, no one pays for the insurance for this vehicle except (Tyrone A Carey Sr.) so I will not be told when or what I put on my personal vehicle so therefore I would like a hearing regarding my personal vehicle so the only thing I’m looking for is a date and time that is it if not thanks. Thanks P.S. I’m also returning your paperwork, I have no use for it. Mr. Carey is requesting to Appeal his Violation and Enforcement Fee. ($500.00). At the August 23, 2018 Board Meeting, per the Board’s request, Mr. Carey was to send in pictures of the van in question to prove the advertising had been removed from the van. The Board also requested further investigation from Mr. Savoie, which Mr. Savoie has sent in a letter via fax stating Jeff Savoie’s Plumbing, Inc. has no record of Mr. Tyrone Carey working for him in the last seven (7) years. Vice-Chairman, M. Kelly Craft asked Mr. Carey if he understood that the violation we are talking about is a $500.00 fine and Mr. Carey agreed. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated there is also another issue and the reason we contacted the other company was because Mr. Carey is renewing his license under a company that he does not work for. Mr. Carey stated he told us last time he doesn’t work for anybody and hasn’t worked for anybody in years. Mr. Craft stated he has an application that Mr. Carey has turned in for the last two (2) years to our office and according to the paperwork it shows that Mr. Carey worked for the company. Mr. Craft asked for a copy of the forms from SPBLA Staff Member, Ashleigh W. Cambre and to show it to Mr. Carey. Mr. Carey stated all of that is good but he never sees the paperwork, that his wife handles all of the paperwork. Mr. Craft asked Mr. Carey if he does the paperwork and Mr. Carey stated no he does not do any of the paperwork that his wife does it all. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Randall McGee asked Mr. Carey if that was his signature on the bottom of the form and Mr. Carey stated yes. Mr. McGee asked Mr. Carey if he authorized his wife to send his paperwork to our office. Mr. Carey stated he just signs the forms, he doesn’t look at them. Mr. McGee asked Mr. Carey if he was aware that she turned his application in with the company name on it and Mr. Carey stated no he wasn’t aware and he doesn’t look at the paperwork he only signs the paperwork. 

MOTION:
To keep the violation the same with the $500.00 fine.

MOTION:
TERRY SMITH


SECOND:
RANDALL MCGEE


MOTION: 
CARRIED

b.) Violation Appeal – Michael Birotte – 
On February 26, 2018, State Plumbing Board of Louisiana Enforcement Officer, Mr. Glen Gremillion came across a major remodel being performed at 306 Miller St., Iowa, LA. Mr. Gremillion stopped and identified himself to Mr. Michael Birotte and asked him who did the plumbing work at this location. Mr. Birotte explained that he did the plumbing work and Mr. Gremillion asked Mr. Birotte if he had a plumbing license. Mr. Birotte stated no he does not have a plumbing license. Mr. Birotte walked Mr. Gremillion through the house where Mr. Birotte relocated a bathtub, installed new plumbing lines and a toilet in another bathroom. Mr. Gremillion explained to Mr. Birotte that a licensed plumber must do the rest of the plumbing and Mr. Birotte stated he understood and that he would not do anymore of the plumbing. Mr. Gremillion cited Mr. Birotte for Journeyman Work Without a License. Mr. Birotte is requesting to Appeal his Violation and Enforcement Fee. ($500.00). Mr. Birotte failed to appear at the April 12, 2018 Board Meeting. The Board Motioned for Mr. Birotte to be allowed another opportunity to appear before the Board before the Board takes injunctive action against him and maintains the fine. Mr. Birotte did not show for this Board meeting. Mr. Birotte was requested to appear before the board at the August 23, 2018 meeting where he failed to show and at which time, the board moved to pursue an injunction, however; the week after the board meeting our office received his notice to appear at the August 23, 2018 meeting with a return to sender sticker. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier spoke with counsel and was advised that we should try to find an address so that Mr. Birotte could be notified once again before we pursue injunctive action. Mrs. Tullier was unsuccessful in making contact with Mr. Birotte or finding a deliverable mailing address.  Mrs. Tullier stated at this point you have herself and Mr. Gremillion looking for this address and would like the Board to consider another avenue to have him served. 
MOTION:
To pursue the matter to have Mr. Birotte served.   



MOTION:
TERRY SMITH  
 



SECOND:
LARRY REILING   





MOTION: 
CARRIED

OTHER GUESTS
SPECIAL REQUESTS

COMMITTEE REPORTS

a.)  Continuing Professional Education Committee- Kelly Craft – 
Mr. Craft stated there were no reports at this time.
b.)  Strategic Planning Committee- Kelly Craft – 

            Mr. Craft stated there were no reports at this time.  
       c.)   Apprenticeship Committee- Henry Heier – 
Mr. Heier was absent



           
PREVIOUS MINUTES

MOTION:
To accept the August 23, 2018 minutes as presented 


MOTION:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS   



SECOND:
TERRY SMITH
 


MOTION: 
CARRIED

FINANCIAL REPORT
a.) Financial Report – Ashley J. Tullier
MOTION:
To accept the financial report as presented by Ashley J. Tullier

MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 



SECOND:
RANDALL MCGEE 

MOTION:
CARRIED
b.) Audit - Findings – Ashley J. Tullier
Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we were just audited for the last fiscal year by the Legislative Auditors. Mrs Tullier stated we had one finding which was specific to budget numbers. Mrs. Tullier stated when we made an amendment to our budget we did not make the amendment with the DOA, and that has since been corrected and there are no other findings. 
ADVISORY REPORT

Mr. Keith Bienvenu stated the advisory board met this morning and had a quarum by calling in Trey Giglio via conference call. Mr. Bienvenu stated they discussed past issues and they do not have anything to report to the Board at this time.
INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS' REPORT
ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS’ REPORT

                  The enforcement officers each gave their individual report. 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S   REPORT

 Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated at the last board meeting the Board moved to send letters to all of our CPE Providers regarding the rules for CPE. Mrs. Tullier stated those letters were mailed out last week and everyone should have already received them. Mrs. Tullier stated we will be monitoring the classes in the future to ensure that all of the providers are holding the classes for the amount of time that they should be held. Mrs. Tullier stated we have also been working with the providers regarding the new licenses and new hours. Mrs. Tullier stated it is confusing especially for the people that are filling out your spreadsheets and sending them in and we are working the best way that we can. Mrs. Tullier stated the only issue that she would like to report on for that is the ten (10) days is not a request it is a requirement per your signed Cooperative Endeavor Agreement. Mrs. Tullier stated we have to have those rosters in ten (10) days especially now during renewal season. Mrs. Tullier stated if we do not have those rosters in ten (10) days, those renewals that we get in will have to go back if we do not have the hours for them in our system. Mrs. Tullier stated in turn that cost us money, that cost them money, and they will have to contact you and then send their renewals back in. Mrs. Tullier stated please send those rosters in ten (10) days it is not a request. Mrs. Tullier stated we had a Property Audit which everything was in line. Mrs. Tullier stated the last thing she wanted to remind everyone about was we have already completed the 2019 Exam Schedule. Mrs. Tullier stated everyone should have received their letter to pick three (3) dates and we need them back as soon as possible so we can release the schedule to you. Mrs. Tullier stated if you are an examiner, board member or proctor who has not picked your exam dates, please get with us after the board meeting.
OLD BUSINESS


A.) EXAM REPORTS


1.)  JOURNEYMAN EXAMINATIONS





a.)  October 6, 2018 – Kelly Craft/ No Issues 





b.)  October 13, 2018 – Kelly Craft / No Issues




c.)  October 20, 2018 – NO EXAM


            2.)  MASTER EXAMINATIONS
a.) November 3, 2018 – Ashley J. Tullier /No Issues
3.) MASTER NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATIONS
a.) November 10, 2018 – Randall McGee/No Issues
4.) NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATIONS

a.) September 8, 2018 – Gerald Lacour/No Issues
b.) September 15, 2018 – NO EXAM
B.) NITC CONTRACT – Ashley J. Tullier     

Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we currently have two (2) separate contracts. Mrs. Tullier stated one (1) that has been in play for quite some time for the plumbing exam and two (2) we also have a new contract that covers the tradesman and gas exams. Mrs. Tullier stated we are combining all of these exams under one (1) contract and the second part of that is we are basically redoing the plumbing written exams to follow code. Mrs. Tullier stated we did speak with Mark Joiner with LSUCCC, and he suggested with all of the amendments and committee changes that we stick directly with the split code. Mrs. Tullier stated that is exactly what the contract states that we put everything under the contract and redoing the written exams to follow the code. Mrs. Tullier stated the Board will have to meet at a later date to discuss how we will handle the split code being brought into to exam.


MOTION:
To move forward with the contract.


MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH


SECOND:
LARRY REILING

MOTION:
CARRIED


C.)  Executive Session – Julie Richard Spencer
      
Executive Session – 10:25 am

Open Session – 10:39 pm

NEW BUSINESS

a.) Continuing Professional Education Instructor Application Approval –Ashleigh W. Cambre
MOTION: 
To accept the Continuing Professional Education Instructor Applications.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH

SECOND: 
LARRY REILING
MOTION:
CARRIED

b.) Link Journeyman Plumber Addresses and Telephone Numbers to Master Plumber Employers Information – Ashley J. Tullier
Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we had some request specifically from company owners and master plumbers that the journeyman plumbers not have their personal address linked to their home, however; have their addresses linked to the company that way it will reflect the company address on the roster and the company will receive all of their renewal forms. Mrs. Tullier stated we probably need to sit and discuss this matter as it will cost us some money to be able to change this in the system. Mrs. Tullier also stated she has spoken to a few master plumbers as well that think the journeyman should be responsible for their own renewal and keep it like it is. Mrs. Tullier stated to the Board this is something she wanted them to keep on their radar. Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft stated he would like to see this in a discussion. 
c.) Air Conditioning Proposals – Ashley J. Tullier
Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we discussed at the last board meeting that we would get some proposals to change the A/C and Heating units that cover both of the rooms. Mrs. Tullier stated yesterday we had another one of our units catch on fire. Mrs. Tullier suggested we should get some proposals in to replace all four (4) units, they are old, one is now burnt, and we are limping along. Mrs. Tullier suggests that we replace all four (4). Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft stated he has had some discussion with Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra and Chairman, Mr. Jim Finley in reference to this, he believes there is also some duct issues. Mr. Craft stated he would like a motion to allow us to get the proposals and get back with the Board and explain the proposals as soon as possible and take action immediately.
MOTION:
To move forward with getting proposals.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:
RANDALL MCGEE
MOTION:
CARRIED

d.) Hiring two (2) New Enforcement Officers – Ashley J. Tullier

Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we have discussed in 2016 bringing in more enforcement specifically to handle not only the licenses that we previously have but also the new licenses, gas, tradesman, etc. Mrs. Tullier stated the Board has asked her to monitor the budget and at which time we are able to hire two (2) new enforcement officers. Mrs. Tullier stated the budget does allow us to have two (2) new enforcement hires. 

MOTION:
To approve hiring two (2) new Enforcement Officers.

MOTION:
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:
LARRY REILING
MOTION:
CARRIED

e.) Staff Christmas Bonuses – Ashley J. Tullier
Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft stated we have always practiced giving the staff a one (1) week Christmas Bonus in the past and Mr. Craft would like to know the Board’s desire on this. 

MOTION:
To continue with the practice


MOTION:
RANDALL MCGEE

SECOND:
TERRY SMITH


MOTION:
CARRIED
TENATIVE DATE FOR THE NEXT

 QUARTERLY BOARD MEETING

April 25, 2019 is the tentative date of the Quarterly Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana.
ADJOURNMENT


MOTION:
To adjourn the Annual Board Meeting of the State 


Plumbing Board of Louisiana at 10:47 am.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 
 

SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION:
CARRIED







Respectfully Submitted,







____________________________________







James C. Finley, Chairman







____________________________________







Rickey Fabra, Secretary/ Treasurer

